
Proceedings 
of the 

County Board 
of 

McLean County, 
Illinois 

 

July 18, 2006 
 
 

Subject to approval at  
August 22, 2006 

County Board Meeting 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 



i

Table of Contents

Page(s)
Meeting Minutes Begin (July 18, 2006) ........................................................................................1 
Consent Agenda...................................................................................................................... 2-84 
 County Highway Department........................................................................................................................4-13
 Building and Zoning.....................................................................................................................................14-18 
 Executive Committee ...................................................................................................................................19-27 
 Justice Committee....................................................................................................................................... 28-41 
 Property Committee....................................................................................................................................42-82 
 Reappointments ............................................................................................................................................... 83 
 Appointments................................................................................................................................................... 84 
Executive Committee............................................................................................................ 85-89

Resolution – Forming Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial Commission........................................................ 85-87 
 Resolution – Amending Term and Conditions of Employment Agreement – County Administrator ... 88-89 
Transportation Committee..................................................................................................90-144
 Resolution – Recommendations Reappointing County Engineer ................................................................. 90 
 Engineering Agreement – Clark Dietz, Inc., Champaign, IL.................................................................... 91-131
 Request – Amendment #1 – East Side Highway Study................................................................................. 132 
 Intergovernmental Agreement – Village of Danvers – McLean County – 80,000 lb Truck Route .....133-134 
 Request – Jurisdictional Transfer – Dawson Road District – CH28 ....................................................135-144
Property Committee .................................................................................................................144 
Justice Committee............................................................................................................. 145-149

Contract – Special Public Defender – Christopher Gramm, Attorney at Law.......................................145-149 
Land Use and Development Committee....................................................................................149 
Finance Committee ........................................................................................................... 149-379

Resolution – Approving the Appointment of Judges of Election – County Clerk’s Office .................. 150-307 
 Request – Amendment to Chapter 28 of the McLean County Code, Health and Sanitation...............308-312 
 Resolution – Approving CDAP Revolving Loan Application submitted by Coffee Hound Co............. 313-359 
 Resolution – Setting the Salary for he Public Defender at 90% of the State’s Attorney ......................360-369 
 Request – Receive and Place on File Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Single Audit Report, and  
                     Management Letter of Advisory Comments for 2005 ......................................................... 370-373
 Ordinance – Levy and Collection of a Direct Annual Tax to Pay Lease Agreement with PBC............. 374-379 
Report of the County Administrator ........................................................................................ 380 
Other Business and Communication ....................................................................................... 380 
Approval of Bills.......................................................................................................................381 
Adjournment........................................................................................................................... 382



 1

July 18, 2006

The McLean County Board met on Tuesday, July 18, 2006 at 9:00 a.m. in Room 400  
of Government Center, 115 East Washington Street, Bloomington, Illinois with Chairman 
Michael Sweeney presiding. 

Invocation was given by Member Ahart and was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

The following Members answered to roll call:

Members Terry Baggett, Duffy Bass, Sue Berglund, Diane Bostic, Don Cavallini, Rick Dean*, 
Ann Harding, Stan Hoselton, Duane Moss, Robert Nuckolls, Sonny O’Connor, Benjamin 
Owens, Bette Rackauskas, Paul Segobiano, David Selzer, Matt Sorensen, Cathy Ahart, and 
Michael Sweeney. 

*Late

The following Members were absent:

Members George Gordon and Tari Renner. 

Consent Agenda:

Chairman Sweeney asked if there were any items to be amended or removed from the 
Consent Agenda.  Member Segobiano stated that Item C2a should be read Prairie Trails 
instead of Prairie Creek 

The Consent Agenda read as follows:
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Consent Agenda: 

A. Approval of the Proceedings of the County Board, June 20, 2006 

 B. County Highway Department – Jack Mitchell, County Engineer 
 1) Request Approval of a Resolution and Letting Results  
  from July 5, 2006 County and Township Projects  
 2) Request Approval of Bridge Repair Petition for the 
  Village of Carlock – Church Street Bridge   
 3) Request Approval of Resolutions – I-55 Interchanges 
  Improvements 

(a) CH 8 – Lexington – Sec 05-00046-13-RP  
(b) CH 29 – Towanda – Sec 05-0071-04-RS  
(c) CH 34 – Shirley – Sec 05-00093-04-RP  

 4) Request Approval of Resolution – 80,000 Pound 
  Truck Route – LeRoy-Lexington Road  
 5) Request Approval of Resolution – 80,000 Pound  
  Truck Route – Ellsworth Road 

C. Building and Zoning – Phil Dick, Director 
1) Zoning Cases: 

 a) Request Approval of the Application of  
  Evergreen FS, Inc. in Case ZA-06-05 for a 
  Zoning Map Amendment to change the 
  Zoning Classification from A-Agriculture District 
  To M-2 General Manufacturing District, on 
  Property which is located in Dry Grove 
  Township immediately south of 1700 North Rd. 
  (County Highway 18 or Yuton Road) and 
  Approximately 970 feet West of White Oak Rd. 
  (County Highway 70)  

2) Subdivision Cases: 
 a) Request Approval in Case S-06-12 to vacate a 
  Riding Trail Easement on part of Lots 22 and 23 
  In the Prairie Creek Subdivision and is located in 
  Old Town Township at 8794 Cherokee Circle and 
  8772 Cherokee Circle, Bloomington, IL  
    
 D. Transfer Ordinances    

 F. Other Resolutions, Contracts, Leases, Agreements, Motions  
  1) Executive Committee
 a) Request Approval of Professional Services  
  Contract with Integrity Technology Solutions 
  For Development of Export Tool (Circuit Clerk’s  
  Child Support System) – Information Services  
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2) Justice Committee
a) Request Approval of a Contract with  

Livingston County for Lease of Space in the 
 McLean County Juvenile Detention 

  Center – Court Services Department  
b) Request Approval of a Contract with  

Logan County for Lease of Space in the 
 McLean County Juvenile Detention 

  Center – Court Services Department  
 c) Request Approval to Apply for a $5,000.00 
  Grant through the Illinois Department of  

  Human Services – Court Services Department  

 3) Property Committee
 a) Request for Approval of Bids for Three-Year 
  Refuse and Recycle Services for County 
  Facilities – Facilities Management  

 F.    Chairman’s Appointments with the Advice and Consent of the County Board: 

1) REAPPOINTMENTS:

CROPSEY STREET LIGHT DISTRICT
Mr. Mario Gonzalas 
P.O. Box 41 
Cropsey, IL  61731 
(“Corrected” Three-year term to expire on June 30, 2008) 

2) APPOINTMENTS:

CROPSEY STREET LIGHT DISTRICT
Mr. Mark Hall 
120 Belle Prairie St. 
Cropsey, IL  61731 
(“Corrected” Three-year term to expire on June 30, 2007) 

3) RESIGNATIONS

None

G. Approval of Resolutions of Congratulations and Commendation 



























































































































































































































































































Members Bass/Dean moved the County Board approve a Request for Approval 
of a Jurisdictional Transfer - Dawson Road District – CH 28.  Clerk Milton 
shows all Members present voting in favor of the Motion.  Motion carried.

Member Bass stated the General Report is located on pages 153-163. 

PROPERTY COMMITTEE: 
Member Bostic, Chairman, stated that the Property Committee had no Items for 
Action.  She asked Jack Moody to step forward.  Member Bostic stated that 
NACo had awarded McLean County the 2006 Achievement Award for the 
restoration of the dome and roof of the old McLean County Courthouse.  
Member Bostic stated that she would like to present this award to Jack Moody 
for his day-to-day, hands-on involvement with this project.  Member Bostic 
thanked Mr. Moody and stated that she believed this was the third award 
received for the dome project.     
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Members Sorensen/Selzer moved the County Board approve a Request for 
Approval of a Resolution Setting the Salary of the Public Defender at 90% of the 
State’s Attorney’s Salary to Qualify for 66 2/3% Reimbursement Under 55 ILCS 
5/3-4007 – County Administrator’s Office.  Member Selzer stated the following: 
as many of you know, I voted against this at the Finance Committee meeting and 
I will admit it was out of emotion at the time.  I found out, with the help of the 
Administrator’s office, that this has been on the books since the early 90’s.  It 
was just unfunded before that.  I had some very large concerns that we weren’t 
following our own Compensation and Employee plan and so I did some checking 
into that.  One of the things that our PAS studies look at is what comparable 
salaries are.  If we rated this, after all the County Boards take action, this 
position would be rated at a higher level.  I noticed in our packets that all of the 
counterparts in the Public Defender’s office are already at 90% of their 
counterpart’s pay, whereas the Public Defender herself is not.  I was also 
concerned about the tax dollars.  The bottom line for me is, and I still don’t 
necessarily agree with it, but we are elected to manage the County’s resources.
We are not here to run the State of Illinois and the United States government.
That is why we have the people we elect and send to Springfield.  They have 
chosen to spend their dollars in this way.  We should not ignore that and say that 
we are not going to do it as a matter of principle just because it will cost the 
County tax dollars.  I am going to fully support this.  I think our Public Defender 
does an awesome job.  I think the letter from Chief Judge Robb is very 
compelling.  I will fully support this.  Member Hoselton stated the following: I 
am going to ask for a roll call.  Chairman Sweeney stated the following: we will 
make sure that happens.  Member Owens stated the following: I just want to 
look at one thing.  This has been on the books since the 90’s and is just now 
being funded.  I have been told this is a line item.  However, line items get cut.  
We may have a new Governor next year.  If I look at it that way there is a 
possibility that this will be cut from the budget.  Then where will we find 
$90,000 in the budget if the State says they funded it last year but we aren’t 
going to fund it this year because they have other needs?  Where are we going to 
find that money?  Will she take a pay cut?  I am not for that because I don’t think 
we should do that to our people.  One year we will give you $140,000 and the 
next year we are going to cut you $40,000+ because the funding is not there.  I 
just don’t think that is right to do.  Ms. Davis does a wonderful job and it is 
nothing against her.  She has been here since 1988 and has done a wonderful 
job.  Does the Public Defender deserve $140,000?  Probably so but I am looking 
at this as a gamble.  If we take this now, where will we come up with the $90,000 
later if it is not funded?  That is the way that you have to look at this because 
there is no guarantee that that money is always going to be there.  With that, I 
would urge my colleagues to look at it from that standpoint and please vote 
against this measure.  Member Segobiano stated the following: first of all, I think 
we need to realize that we are fortunate to have the Public Defender that we do 
but we are not talking about an individual.  We are talking about a position, not a 
person.  We do spend local taxpayer dollars but in Springfield they are not  just 
spending their dollars, they are spending our dollars as well.  I think we need to 
talk about where the money comes from.  We have had a problem in this County
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for a number of years with our Probation Officers.  We talked about this in 
Executive Committee.  We cannot get funding for our Probation Officers and 
their benefits.  The tax payers of McLean County are forced to pay that because 
we adopt a budget with those salaries and benefits included.  As Mr. Owens 
stated, it may be in the line item this year but what about next year.  We adopted 
a policy here a number of years ago, establishing our appointed and elected 
officials’ salaries.  We no longer control that.  Our taxpayers no longer control 
that.  They have lobbyists in Springfield; all these appointed and elected officials 
have lobbyists.  Our lobbyists are the taxpayers and we need to listen to them.
By adopting this, you will have everyone lining up.  What you don’t see on the 
books is the stipends that the officials get, the Sheriff, Treasurer, and other 
departments.  We no longer control what we are going to pay our officials.  It has 
been said that if we don’t take the money then somebody else is going to.  I had 
the privilege of serving with a gentleman on this Board for a number of years, 
who absolutely hated grants because he said they will always come back to bite 
you.  I have always believed that.  I will not support this because the wheel is 
turning and it is not going to get stuck in the mud, it is going to be on dry ground 
and it is going to keep rolling.  This is just the start of it.  Member Sorensen 
stated the following: I appreciate all the comments and I believe I agree with 
almost all of them.  I am not suggesting that I like the way this is laid out by the 
State.  I believe none of the State Legislators who represent McLean County 
voted for this year’s budget in Springfield for reasons like this.  However, I think 
the bottom line is we are elected to represent the people of McLean County and 
returning $48,000 to McLean County, which represents 36-37 cents per person 
as opposed to returning it to Springfield where it now represents less than a half 
of a cent per person is a big deal.  Our form of government is representative.  We 
are here to represent the interests of the people of McLean County.  Every 
County has a group just like us that represents their interests and the State has a 
group down in Springfield.  We have to do what is right for us and unfortunately 
this is the option that we have and it seems to make fiscal sense to us.  On the 
topic of overall grants, I understand dependence on grants, and funding from 
other sources is a desperate thing.  I remember what happened two years ago 
when the State took away photo-processing taxes from County governments.  We 
found a way to deal with it.  I will remind you what happened when Bloomington 
chose to annex the Farm and Fleet property and took away sales taxes from us.
We found a way to deal with it.  It is part of our job to deal with funding ins and 
outs.  We will deal with it.  I call the question.  Member Sweeney stated the 
following: I know that you are right but there are other people that have their 
hands raised.  Is there any other discussion?  Member Rackauskas stated the 
following: I am on the fence on this issue as far as ethics versus economics.  One 
of the problems I have is regarding that position.  If we value that position, why 
weren’t we paying for it originally.  If we value something, we would have found 
the funds.  If we believe in something, we find the money.  This should have not 
been an issue.  If that position is worth that amount, we should have had that 
money there in place.  We shouldn’t be taking it from the State because it is an 
easy way to get a salary increase.  That is what I find a problem with.  If it had 
already been set as a standard, saying this is what we value this position to be
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and we found funds, that would be one thing but that is not how we did it so I 
question the ethics.  Yes, someone else in the State will get that money but that 
doesn’t mean it is right.  Yes, we are a local government which for some means 
that we are only worried about local government, but I disagree.  I believe this is 
teamwork budget and that is why our State is in the situation it is in.  The money 
is our money, the taxpayers.  If we value the position, let’s state we value the 
position and then let’s go back a year from now and revisit this.  Member 
O’Connor stated the following: coming from an education background, many of 
our resources in education are based on grants.  After a program succeeds then it 
is true, you will find the value in that program and you will fund it.  I think this 
grant is a wonderful resource for the people of McLean County and I do not see 
any reason to deny it.  Member Cavallini stated the following: as we contemplate 
how we will vote on this issue, we nee to think “Trojan Horse”.  The State is 
offering us a gift, apparently, but based on the fact that this has been on the 
books for some time and no money was available up until this point, and the 
State has this record of granting money and then not fulfilling its grant, I believe 
that we really need to contemplate and think this thing through.  I agree with 
Betty.  If this position is as valuable as what I hear people saying, then we need 
to, as a Board, look at this and not try to grab State money for one year and find 
out it is not going to be there the next year.  I have some serious reservations 
about this.  Member Sweeney asked the following: is there any other discussion?
We have a motion on the floor to call the question.  We will do so and have a roll 
call vote.  Clerk Milton shows the roll call vote as follows: Bagget-no; Bass-no; 
Berglund-yes; Bostic-yes; Cavallini-no; Dean-yes; Harding-yes; Hoselton-no; 
Moss-yes; Nuckolls-yes; O’Connor-yes; Owens-no; Rackauskas-no; Segobiano-
no; Selzer-yes; Sorensen-yes; and Ahart-yes.  Chairman Sweeney stated the 
following: the Motion passed 10-7.
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REPORT OF THE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR: 
Mr. Zeunik stated the following: I would like to remind all the Board Members that 
the County picnic is a week from Thursday at Comlara Park.  We invite all Board 
Members and your families to attend.  The last item that Member Sorensen 
presented was the Ordinance which relates to the bond issue which the Public 
Building Commission recently sold for the renovations to the Law and Justice 
Center.  I would just like to read a few comments that Moody’s Investors Services 
made about McLean County when they rated the bond issue.  For your 
information, McLean County received an AAII rating on this issue.  This is the 
highest rating that Moody’s awards to counties in Illinois.  There are only two other 
counties in Illinois that have a higher rating and those two counties are the only 
counties in Illinois that have a AAA rating.  Moody’s also affirmed this rating on all 
of the County’s outstanding General Obligation bonds.  The AAII rating reflects the 
strength of the bond’s legal pledge as strong and stable for local economy, well-
managed County financial operations supported by healthy reserves, and a debt 
burden that is easily afforded by the local tax base.  For your information, the City 
of Bloomington’s debt carries AAII and Town of Normal’s debt carries an AAI.  
Moody’s went on to say that they expect the Public Building Commission and its 
underlying service areas’ debt burden of 2.5% to remain moderate do to lack of 
future borrowings, continued growth, and taxable valuation.  The County is a 
relatively infrequent borrower and the direct debt remains modest at 0.3%.  Debt 
amortization is rapid with 77% of the principle repaid in 10 years.  Moody’s expects 
the County’s well-managed financial operations to continue in this positive trend.  I 
think that is a positive report from Moody’s and it is reflected in very good interest 
rates ranging from 4.1% to 4.35%.  I wanted to share that with the Board and again 
I think it is a compliment to the Finance Committee and the Board for the actions 
they have taken. 

OTHER BUSINESS AND COMMUNICATION: 
There was none. 
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Members Owens/Bostic moved for adjournment until Tuesday, August 22, 2006 at 9:00 
a.m., in Government Center, Room 400, Bloomington, Illinois.  Clerk Milton shows all 
Members present voting in favor of the Motion.  Motion carried. 

Time: 9:35 a.m. 

___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
Michael Sweeney     PeggyAnn Milton 
County Board Chairman    County Board Clerk 

STATE OF ILLINOIS ) 
    )  ss. 
COUNTY OF McLEAN ) 

I, PeggyAnn Milton, County Clerk in and for the State and County aforesaid, do hereby certify 
the foregoing to be a full, true, and correct copy of the proceedings had by the McLean County 
Board at a meeting held on the 18th day of July, 2006, and as the same appears of record. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have set my hand and official seal this 14th day of August, 2006. 

  ____________________________________ 
 PeggyAnn Milton 

McLean County Clerk 


